
COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE – MAY 14, 2007 

KING HIGH DRIVE PROHIBITIONS/ROAD CLOSURE 
TRAFFIC SURVEY RESULTS 

Recommendation 

The Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works recommends: 
 
1. That this report be received for information; 
 
2. That should Council consider a temporary closure on King High Drive that the closure be 

for a trial period of 1 year; 
 
3. That Engineering Services staff be requested to monitor the traffic impact and provide a 

report to a Committee of the Whole meeting after the 1 year trial period;  
 
4. That Engineering Services staff be requested to review the intersection of Beverly Glen 

Boulevard and Concord Road for a possible turn prohibition and follow up with consultation 
with the residents;  

 
5. That funding for the temporary closure (break-away bollards) be drawn from the 2007 

Traffic Calming Capital Budget Account in the amount of $6,400.00; and 
 

6. That the Region of York be informed of Council’s decision in this matter;  
 

Economic Impact 
 
There would be an impact to the 2007 Traffic Calming Capital Budget of $6,400.00, plus 
applicable taxes, for the funding of the temporary road closure.  The impact of a complete road 
closure would be to a future Capital Budget. 

Communication Plan 

There have been a number of previous public meetings and surveys regarding possible 
alternatives including partial closures, full closures and turn prohibitions for the King High Drive 
area.  In addition to the latest survey, comments were also requested from both school boards.  
The decision of Council will be communicated to area residents and both school boards by 
means of a mail out notice and a ‘C’ (Construction) letter in advance of the road closure. 

Purpose 

To report on the results of a traffic survey sent to area residents for options regarding traffic 
movements at the intersection of King High Drive and Dufferin Street. 

Background - Analysis and Options 

King High Drive is a local road between Dufferin Street and Vaughan Boulevard.  The intersection 
of King High Drive and Dufferin Street is under the jurisdiction of the Region of York.  The area is 
shown on Attachment No. 1. 
 
At its meeting of February 20, 2006, Council recommended a partial closure of King High Drive 
and Dufferin Street through installation of centre medians that would restrict southbound left 
turns, but permit other movements.  The Region of York responded that they would not support 
the partial traffic movements closure at this intersection but would support a southbound left turn 



prohibition.  Typically, a response from the residents of 66.6% in support of the prohibition is 
required by the Region of York.  A copy of the Region of York’s letter is included as Attachment 
No. 4. 
 
Staff prepared a survey for various options to be delivered to potentially affected residents of the 
following streets: Beverly Glen Boulevard (from Dufferin Street to Coldwater Court), Fairfax Court, 
Loma Vista Drive, King High Drive, Belfield Court, Forest Lane Drive, Lawrie Road, Concord 
Road, Vaughan Boulevard, and Loudon Crescent.   
 
The survey outlined three options for the intersection of King High Drive and Dufferin Street as 
follows:   
 

• Turning Prohibitions to restrict all southbound left turning vehicles from Dufferin Street to 
King High Drive from 7:00am to 9:00am, Monday to Friday; 

• A Full Closure on King High Drive east of the commercial lands at the northeast and 
southeast corners of King High Drive and Dufferin Street; 

• Do Nothing. 
 

The survey was delivered on January 9, 2007 and closed for responses on January 29, 2007.  A 
total of 390 surveys were delivered and 201 completed surveys were returned by mail, fax, or e-
mail for a response rate of 52%.  A copy of the survey is included on Attachment No. 2.  
 
In addition, a petition was received from an area resident titled ‘Petition against closure of King 
High Road at Dufferin Street’.  The petition was signed by 41 residents.  Staff advised the 
resident to have those who signed the petition send in their survey responses so their votes could 
be tallied into the totals.  A copy of the petition is included on Attachment No. 3. 
 
The breakdown of survey responses is as follows: 
 

• Option A (Turning Prohibitions)  66 responses   33% of total responses 
• Option B (Full Closure)    70 responses  35% of total responses 
• Option C (Do Nothing)   65 responses  32% of total responses 

 
The response percentages are evenly split amongst the 3 survey options.  Based on the survey 
results, neither Option A for turning prohibitions nor Option B for full closure of King High Drive 
met the 66.6% threshold, and would not be supported by the Region of York.  There were 68% of 
the residents in support of implementing either a turning prohibition or road closure at the Dufferin 
Street and King High Drive intersection. 
 
There were 66 returned surveys from King High Drive of which 53 or 80% were in support of the 
full road closure at Dufferin Street and King High Drive.  The most impacted residents on King 
High between Dufferin Street and Concord Road were 87% (34 out of 39 returned surveys) in 
support of a full closure. 
 
The majority of the returned surveys (73%) on Beverly Glen Boulevard and on Concord Road 
between Beverly Glen Boulevard and King High Drive supported the ‘Do Nothing’ option, with 2 
returned surveys in support of a full closure and 6 in support of a turn prohibition in this area.  A 
significant number of residents on Beverly Glen Boulevard between Dufferin Street and Concord 
Road did not respond to the survey (14 out of 35 or 40%).   The remaining surveyed area were 
evenly split on the three options. 
 
 
 
 
 
 



The chart below summarizes the entire surveyed response area. 
 

Road # of Surveys 
Sent 

# of Surveys 
Returned 

# of Surveys 
Not 

Responding 

Option 
“A” 

Option 
“B” 

Option
“C” 

King High Dr 84 66 18 9 53 4 
Concord Rd 29 16 13 7 5 4 
Beverly Glen Blvd 41 25 16 5 3 17 
Fairfax Ct 19 2 17 2 0 0 
Loma Vista Dr 53 20 33 6 1 13 
Belfield Ct 7 4 3 1 3 0 
Forest Lane Dr 50 26 24 14 0 12 
Lawrie Rd 47 19 28 10 2 7 
Loudon Cres 23 6 17 3 0 3 
Vaughan Blvd 34 15 19 8 2 5 
Dufferin St 2 1 1 0 1 0 

 
Clearly, with 68% overall resident support for implementing some form of traffic movement 
control, one of the two options (A or B) should be considered.  An alternative to a permanent, full 
closure may be to consider a temporary closure of King High Drive for a period of one (1) year. 
Should Council approve such a closure, Engineering Services staff will monitor the traffic 
operation and patterns within the Subdivision and report on the findings at the end of this trial 
period. 
 
Approximately eight break-away bollards would be required across King High Drive.  The break-
away bollard style is required to allow Fire Response into the subdivision.  Staff estimates that the 
cost to install each bollard would be $800.00.  The estimated cost would be $6,400.00, plus 
applicable taxes.  The funding for this can be drawn from the 2007 Traffic Calming Capital Budget 
Account.  There are no monies set aside in the 2007 Capital Budget for a complete closure.  The 
cost of a permanent closure, if approved, would be allocated in a future Capital Budget. 
 
Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2007 
 
This traffic study is consistent with Vaughan Vision 2007 as to ensure enhanced safety standards 
are incorporated in community designs (1.1.2). 
 
This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council. 

Regional Implications 

The Region of York has been previously requested for comments on the various alternatives 
which have been documented in this report and others.  The various alternatives affect traffic 
movements at the intersection of King High Drive and Dufferin Street. 

At their meeting on September 22, 2005, the Council of the Regional Municipality of York adopted 
to implement a southbound left turn prohibition at the intersection of Dufferin Street and King High 
Drive between the hours of 7:00 a.m. to 9:00 a.m., Monday to Friday.  The initial recommendation 
in the report, to close King High Drive at Dufferin Street, was supported by Regional Council. 

The turning prohibitions were found to have little impact on the illegal left turns at the intersection. 

 

 



Conclusion 

The majority of area residents do not feel that the status quo is an option and want some form of 
traffic movement control.  A turn prohibition at the Dufferin/King High intersection has proven in 
the past to be difficult to enforce.  Accordingly a full closure of the intersection would appear to be 
the most effective means of eliminating the infiltration problem.  A trial closure for one year would 
be an effective way to determine the impact on the community.  
 
Should Council concur with the closure, the Engineering Services staff should be directed to 
continue monitoring the area and schedule a further infiltration study, traffic volume counts, 
turning movement counts and other studies assessing the need for and feasibility of other traffic 
management elements. 

Attachments 

 1.  Location Map 
2.  Survey titled ‘Proposed Turning Prohibitions/Road Closure King High Drive at Dufferin Street’ 
3.  Petition titled ‘Petition against closure of King High Road at Dufferin Street’ 
4.  Region of York letter – dated September 18, 2006 
5.  Region of York report – dated September 22, 2005 

Report prepared by: 

Mark Ranstoller, Senior Traffic Technologist, ext. 3141 
Mike Dokman, Supervisor, Traffic Engineering, ext. 3118  

Respectfully submitted, 

 
 
 
 
 
Bill Robinson, P. Eng.,      Gary Carroll, P. Eng., 
Commissioner of Engineering and Public Works  Director of Engineering Services 
 
MR:mc 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 









 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

NOTICE OF PETITION 
 
A petition has been submitted with respect to the following 
matter and a copy is on file in the office of the City Clerk: 
 
 Agenda Item No.: 3 
   
 Item Name: KING HIGH DRIVE PROHIBITIONS/ROAD CLOSURE 
    TRAFFIC SURVEY RESULTS 
 
 
Particulars of the Petition: 

 
Dated:  
 
No. of Signatures:  42 
 
Submitted by:  Area Residents 

 
  
 
 
 
 

For a copy of the petition contact: 
 

City of Vaughan, Clerk’s Department, 2141 Major Mackenzie Drive, Vaughan, L6A 1T1 
Tel: (905) 832-8504 Fax: (905) 832-8535 

 
















